


[bookmark: _GoBack]MINUTES OF WOORE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING
Monday 8th January 2018
Held at Woore Victory Hall


PRESENT:
Cllr M. Blake (Chairman), Cllr M. Cowey (Vice Chairman), Cllr A. Allison, Cllr H. Blake, Cllr. K. Chell, Cllr A. Ford (who was present only for the latter part of the Meeting) and Cllr G. Irwin.

IN ATTENDANCE:
Ms C. Bedson and Ms S. Tyson, Tree and Footpath Wardens, Shropshire Cllr R. Aldcroft and Ms S. Pimlott, Clerk to the Parish Council (PC). 

PUBLIC
11 members of the public attended the meeting. They were: A. Bailey, D. Bennison, J. Bennison, C. Caldecott. J. Clarke, J. Clayton, K. Davies, A. Gath, C. Gollins, M. Hughes and J. Roberts.
  
18001 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Cllrs Higgin and Mitchell had sent their apologies for being unable to attend for personal reasons. It was unanimously resolved to accept those apologies. 

18002 DECLARATIONS OF PECUNIARY INTERESTS 
There were no such declarations. In respect of Agenda Item 18008, the Clerk had, at previous PC Meetings, granted dispensations to all Cllrs present today in respect of any discussions about HS2 which the PC might conduct at is Meetings until the next Annual Meeting of the PC in May 2018.

18003 OPEN FORUM
The Chairman asked whether any members of the public wished to speak concerning any of the matters on the Agenda. None did.

[bookmark: _Hlk498940937][bookmark: _Hlk498941233]The Chairman then asked whether any members of the public wished to raise any matter not on the Agenda. 
 
Mr Clayton, the Managing Director of Treetops Homes Limited, the developer of the Swan and owner of the car park and bowling green opposite the Swan, explained that his Company now intended, subject to obtaining planning permission, to develop for housing the land on which the car park and bowling green are situated. Mr Clayton said that he wished to report to the Meeting what some of the consequences of the development would be. He said that the Bowls Club had been unable to afford to take a lease of the bowling green and car parking spaces from his Company. Mr Clayton then explained what arrangements were being made to relocate the Bowls Club to an alternative site adjacent to Onneley Cricket Club and what help his Company had given to the Bowls Club. He said that, despite his and the Club’s best efforts, it had proved impossible to find suitable land in Woore to which the Club could move and that was why a move to Onneley had been necessary. Further details of the information supplied to the Meeting by Mr Clayton is set out in a document entitled “Woore Bowling Club – a brief synopsis of current standing” which can be viewed on the PC’s website.     

The Vice Chairman commented that it was regrettable that the Bowls Club was having to leave Woore itself as it was a valued community asset. The Chair commented that he was not in agreement with Mr Clayton’s proposals and his view was endorsed by the other Councillors.

The Chairman thanked Mr Clayton for attending the Meeting and for the information he had supplied.

Ms Tyson reported that the problem of speeding vehicles in Ireland’s Cross appeared to be worse than ever. She said that speeding milk tankers were a particular problem. Ms Tyson said that she had almost been knocked over by a Muller Dairies milk tanker. She had complained to Muller who had taken the driver concerned off the road and sent him on a speed awareness course. Ms Bedson reported that she also had almost been knocked over by a different company’s milk tanker. The concerns expressed by Ms Tyson and Ms Bedson were supported by other members of the public present.

It was commented that roadworks carried out on the A51 by Shropshire Council (SC) with the intention of making that road safer had had the opposite effect. The road had been straightened and this made it easier for motorists to go faster. It was suggested that SC should lower the speed limit and that the Police should erect a speed camera and be asked to increase their activities enforcing the speed limit.

The Chairman responded that both SC and the Police are aware of the speeding problem because the PC sends to the Safer Roads Partnership each month data from its Movable Vehicle Activated Signs. Shropshire Cllr Aldcroft reported that he was trying to arrange a meeting between the Safer Roads Partnership and the PC to discuss this matter. 

The Vice Chairman asked if anyone present knew who had erected the CCTV cameras which had appeared on the Audlem Road and opposite the building formerly known as the Swan on London Road. Initially, it had been thought that SC had erected the cameras but that now appears not to be the case. Whoever had put up the cameras was using SC’s electricity supply to power them. No one present was able to cast any light on the situation. 
  
The Chairman then declared the Open Forum closed.

18004 TO APPROVE AND SIGN THE MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 13TH NOVEMBER 2017
It was resolved to approve these Minutes.

18005 REPRESENTATIVES’ REPORTS
(a) Victory Hall – Cllr M. Blake said that the Management Committee had not met and so she had nothing to report.

(b) Movable and Stationary Vehicle Activated Signs – the Chairman said that SC had now erected the Stationary Activated Sign on the A51 adjacent to the Priory Gardens development. He said that he would be trying to find out where the data from that sign was going as it had yet to be shared with the PC. His understanding was that a new generation of cameras had come on to the market which no longer needed film to record speeding vehicles for prosecution purposes. He intended to approach the Safer Roads Partnership to see if they could supply one of the new cameras for use in the Parish.

(c) Tree and Path Wardens – Ms Tyson reported that the stile at Swan Close Farm had now been repaired.

(d) Neighbourhood Plan (NP) – the Vice Chairman reported that the draft NP is being finalised and a six-week consultation period in respect of the draft NP would commence on 22nd January and run to 5th March. A public meeting would be held at the Victory Hall on 7th February from 6.00 pm to 8.00 pm at which parishioners would be able to consider the draft NP and raise any concerns that they had. One copy of the draft NP was going to be available at the Village Shop and it would also be available online. When the consultation period closed, the responses to the consultation would be considered and the NP amended if appropriate. The final NP would then be considered by SC and by relevant government departments. Assuming no major problems arise, the Parish Referendum on the NP should take place at some point in August or September 2018. All parishioners on the Electoral Roll will be entitled to vote. 

(e) Shropshire Cllr Aldcroft said that SC was planning to increase its precept by 5.99% which is 0.01% under the permitted maximum. He said that most of the increase was attributable to a large (£59 million) overspend on social care but SC are taking steps to reduce expenditure by making redundancies and by examining whether it should refurbish, and then let out, the Shire Hall. Cllr Aldcroft reported that SC’s review of its Local Plan was proceeding. He said that it would be important to get it completed as it would refresh the existing Local Plan and have effect until 2036. Cllr Aldcroft reported that SC proposed to create a database identifying land for development. Cllr Allison asked whether SC was contacting developers who had obtained permission for residential development from SC but who were not proceeding with development immediately and were sitting on the planning permission ie land banking the development land. Cllr Irwin responded by saying that SC certainly seemed to be undertaking some activity in this regard because, that very day, she had been contacted by SC about land in respect of which she had obtained planning permission for the construction of five self-build homes.  SC was intending to put that land on its database so that people who wanted to build their own houses could find out about it. Cllr Aldcroft said that SC’s consideration of the adoption of a policy in relation to HS2 (see November 2017 Minutes, Agenda Item 17156(e)) had now been deferred until February 2018. He reported that the outdoor swimming pool at Market Drayton is being closed as it is very poorly used. The money saved will be used to improve facilities at the indoor pool.   

18006 CO-OPTION OF COUNCILLOR
The Chairman reported that applications from three people had been received for co-option to the Parish Councillor vacancy which had arisen following the resignation of Cllr Lightfoot. Each of those people, namely Mr Davies, Mrs Gollins and Mr West, had provided written statements in support of their applications and these had been circulated to the existing Councillors prior to the Meeting. Mr Davies and Mrs Gollins each then gave a short presentation to the PC. In the absence of Mr West, the Chairman read out his precis to the Meeting. 

The ensuing ballot was won by Mr Davies and the PC resolved to co-opt him as Councillor and to defer receiving his Declaration of Acceptance of Office until the PC’s next Meeting. 

The Chairman thanked the other candidates for their applications.

18007 PLANNING
The Chairman, in the exercise of his discretion, deferred the consideration of Agenda Item 18007(1) until later in the Meeting.
The PC then considered the following applications:
(2) 17/05817/LBC being an application for refurbishment including internal alterations and associated external modifications to the existing Grade II Listed Building Gravenhunger Hall Gravenhunger Lane Woore CW3 9RF.
The PC resolved to support this Application, subject to the Applicant addressing or meeting, to the satisfaction of SC, the comments and requirements of SC’s officers and the statutory consultees as and when received.  

(3) 17/05856/VAR being an application for the variation of Conditions Nos. 7 and 8 (ecology) attached to permission 14/01692/OUT dated 15th October 2015 relating to the proposed residential development adjoining Warren Heights, London Road, Woore. 
The PC resolved to support this Application, subject to the following matters being resolved:
(A) That SC clarifies the position concerning the plan which appears on the fourth and final page of Dr Smith’s letter (presumably erroneously) dated 23rd October 2015. It appears to the PC that that plan relates to an earlier proposal for the development of the Site, not to the development as presently approved. The difference between the two plans (which involve changes to vehicular access) may have some bearing on the issue of the migration of Great Crested Newts (GCNs) as the most recent approved plan appears to indicate the removal of some further hedging to provide additional access to the Site. Such hedging presently may provide linear migratory habitat for those GCNs. Dr Smith appears not to address the consequences of the vehicular access changes because he is relying on a plan which pre-dates those changes. The PC considers it appropriate that this matter be drawn to the attention of its Biodiversity Officer.
(B) That SC satisfies itself that the proposed new conditions meet the requirements of its Biodiversity Officer and any other consultees.
The PC also instructed the Clerk to ask SC to note that: 
(i) when the PC’s representative, the Vice Chairman, visited a property neighbouring the Site, that representative was informed by the occupier that he had not received any notification from SC that the application had been made (whilst another, less immediate, neighbour had received such a notification). 
(ii) the Applicant appears not to have displayed the relevant Planning Notice at the entrance to the Site. 
The PC further asked the Clerk to ask that SC should consider visiting the Site to check that the statement made at the top of the second page of Dr Smith’s letter that “the ponds to the north-west of the site (two abutting ponds) have since dried out and appear not to have held water for some considerable time” is accurate.
At this point, Cllr Ford joined the Meeting and the Chairman, in the exercise of his discretion, decided that Agenda Item 18007(1) should now be dealt with.
(1) 17/05623/FUL being an application for the erection of a two-storey extension at 1 Top Farm Barns, Bearstone, Market Drayton TF9 4HG.
Cllr Ford was the Lead Cllr in respect of this application. He reported that he had visited the Applicant and such of the neighbouring occupiers as were in when he called at their properties. Cllr Ford said that the immediate neighbour was not against an extension in principle but was concerned that the extension was too high – in his view, the extension should only be one storey, just like the extension at his own house.
The Vice Chairman said that, prior to the Meeting, he had looked at SC’s Planning Portal and noticed that two of SC’s consultees had themselves raised concerns about the application. He said that these concerns, in essence, related to further information being needed about whether or not bats and GCNs would be affected by the proposed development and to the proposed extension being too high. 
The PC resolved to support this Application, subject to the following matter: that the Applicant should review and amend his application so that he addresses and meets the concerns raised by SC’s Conservation Officer in her report dated 4th January 2018 and the concerns of SC’s Assistant Biodiversity Officer in her undated report.    
18008 HS2
(1) Cllr Irwin commented that Section 239 of the Local Government Act 1972 appeared to require any proposed resolution to oppose HS2 to be preceded by an advertisement or notice in the local press. It was agreed that the Clerk would check to confirm that an advertisement was required. The Chair thanked Cllr Irwin for pointing this out. It was therefore agreed that consideration of the proposed resolution be deferred until the February Meeting of the PC. The Clerk was instructed to proceed to place any requisite advertisement or notice in the local press.
(2) Cllr Irwin reported that parishioners had submitted approximately 400 responses to HS2’s consultations about its Environmental Statement and Equality Impact Assessment. She said that the Community Area report (CA4) prepared by HS2 had received the most responses of any of the Community Area reports. The consensus of the Meeting was that the Woore Parish Action Group (WPAG) had done a good job in ensuring that so many responses to the Consultation were submitted. It was reported that, before Christmas, the Stone Railhead Crisis Group (SRCG) had made a presentation to the PC and to members of WPAG. SRCG’s aim was to get the railhead planned for Yarnfield moved to Atcherley’s Rough. Cllr Irwin said that WPAG was not intending to support that aim as, in its view, it would have dire implications for the Parish as it would mean that the extended tunnel for which many people (including WPAG) were campaigning would not be built. Cllr Irwin went on to report that a conservative estimate of the cost of construction traffic being moved through the Parish by road, as presently proposed by HS2, was £75 million for the period when the road movements through the Parish were at their height and another £20 million for other times. Cllr Irwin said that, in addition, HS2’s current proposals would require the building, at considerable expense, of a 700 metres long viaduct over the West Coast Mainline. She said that the building of an extended tunnel would, it was estimated, cost an extra £110 million and so the costs of the longer tunnel and the total costs of moving haulage by road and building the viaduct are not too far apart.
The Vice Chairman said that HS2 had recently indicated to the PC (in an email dated 5th December 2017 which can be viewed on the PC’s website) that, whilst an extended tunnel would reduce the amount of construction traffic going through the Parish at the peak of construction, it would not extinguish the need for such traffic to use the roads through the Parish.  
Cllr Irwin responded by saying that WPAG was considering a further alternative, namely the re-instatement of the Madeley Chord which was the old railway line connecting Madeley to the West Coast Mainline. Cllr Irwin reported that the creation of a siding between the Chord and the West Coast Mainline might allow construction materials to be transported at night by rail rather than by road. Cllr Irwin suggested that this would benefit HS2 as it would give it greater control over when materials were delivered than it would have in the case of delivery by road. Cllr Irwin said that she had consulted local hauliers who said that they could not envisage how the level of construction traffic predicted by HS2 could successfully operate given both existing local traffic levels locally and the plan to carry out works to turn the M6 into a smart motorway, which works were intended to be carried out at the same time as the HS2 construction works.
The Chairman said that he still considered that the best option for Woore was for construction traffic to be routed via Keele Services directly onto the M6. That view was also supported by some of the other Councillors.
Cllr Irwin said that WPAG would be holding a public meeting at the Victory Hall on 10th January to update parishioners, to consider the process for petitioning Parliament and to encourage parishioners to lobby the Rt Hon Owen Paterson MP.
The Chairman reported that he was trying to arrange a joint visit to the Parish by SC and local MPs to help them understand the impact on the Parish of HS2’s proposals.
  
18009 PRECEPT 
Prior to the meeting, the Clerk had supplied the Cllrs with a copy of SC’s letter requesting the PC’s precept requirement for 2018-2019.The Clerk had also supplied Cllrs with estimates of the PC’s projected expenditure for the rest of the current financial year and for 2018-2019.
The Vice Chairman commented that, in view of SC’s 5.99% increase in Council Tax and in view of the fact that the PC had raised its own precept in each of the last two financial years, it was important, in his view, that the PC should not add to parishioners’ financial burdens. 
It was resolved not to increase the PC’s precept.

18010 PARISH COUNCIL NEWSLETTERS
It was resolved that the Parish Council should publish two newsletters per year.

18011 CLERK’S REPORTS
The Clerk reported that, as it was now so late, she would provide a fuller report at the February PC Meeting but that the only significant outstanding actions which she needed to take were to chase SC for its responses to the HS2 Freedom of Information Requests made by the PC and to the complaint made by the PC about SC’s actions in relation to the Section 106 Agreement relating to Phoenix Field.
18012 PAYMENT OF ACCOUNTS 
The Clerk pointed out that the payment referred to at 11 below had, after the Agenda had been published, been added to the list of payments to be approved.
It was resolved to approve the following cheques for payment:
1. [bookmark: _Hlk498183464]S.H. Pimlott (for November and December 2017):
i. Salary (net of income tax of £206.74)                                          £826.94                                                                                                                                                 
ii. Expenses                                                                                       £65.78   
iii. Mileage (net of income tax of £2.64)                                              £40.26
iv. Sundry                                                                                         £230.05
                                                                                           TOTAL £1163.03
2. HMRC                                                                                                £209.38
3. Woore Victory Hall (room hire, including £228.00 for room hire re
Neighbourhood Plan)                                                                        £318.00
4. City Signs (Midlands) Limited (new cover for notice board)                £33.12                            
5. Shropshire Council (repairs to playground equipment)                     £168.46 
6. Tony Seabridge (lengthsman and grasscutter)                                 £756.00 
7. William Friend (supply of Christmas tree)                                           £35.00
8. In Your Face Ltd (banners re HS2)                                                   £290.00 
9. Cllr M. Cowey (refund of payment to Screwfix for HS2 banner ties)   £14.49
10. Tim Stokes (refund of payment to SP Services for defib batteries)  £341.81
11. Cheshire Community Action (consultants advising re NP)               £722.80

18013 CLERK’S CORRESPONDENCE
The Clerk reported that all correspondence for the period from 14th November 2017 to 8th January 2018 had already been copied to Cllrs.

The Meeting closed at 10.35 pm.  

DATE OF NEXT PARISH COUNCIL MEETING: MONDAY 12TH FEBRUARY 2018 AT 7.30 PM
 




RECORD OF VOTING FOR WOORE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD 8TH JANUARY 2017

	Agenda Item
	Motion
	Cllr
	For
	Against
	Abstain

	18004
	To approve these Minutes.
	Blake M
	X
	
	

	
	
	Allison
	X
	
	

	Prop: Blake M.
Second: Cowey
	
	Blake H
	X
	
	

	
	
	Chell
	X
	
	

	
	
	Cowey
	X
	
	

	
	
	Irwin
	X
	
	




	Agenda Item
	Motion
	Cllr
	For
	Against
	Abstain

	18006
	To co-opt Mr Kyle Davies as a Parish Councillor and to defer receiving his Declaration of Acceptance of Office until the PC’s next Meeting.
	Blake M
	X
	
	

	
	
	Allison
	X
	
	

	Prop: Blake M.
Second: Cowey
	
	Blake H
	X
	
	

	
	
	Chell
	X
	
	

	
	
	Cowey
	X
	
	

	
	
	Irwin
	X
	
	




	Agenda Item
	Motion
	Cllr
	For
	Against
	Abstain

	18007(2)
	To support this Application, subject to the matters referred to in the Minutes.
	Blake M
	X
	
	

	
	
	Allison
	X
	
	

	Prop: Blake  M.
Second: Cowey 
	
	Blake H
	X
	
	

	
	
	Chell
	X
	
	

	
	
	Cowey
	X
	
	

	
	
	Irwin
	X
	
	




	Agenda Item
	Motion
	Cllr
	For
	Against
	Abstain

	18007(3)
	To support this Application, subject to the matters referred to in the Minutes.
	Blake M
	X
	
	

	
	
	Allison
	X
	
	

	Prop: Blake M.
Second: Cowey
	
	Blake H
	X
	
	

	
	
	Chell
	X
	
	

	
	
	Cowey
	X
	
	

	
	
	Irwin
	X
	
	




	Agenda Item
	Motion
	Cllr
	For
	Against
	Abstain

	18007(1)
	To support this Application, subject to the matters referred to in the Minutes.
	Blake M
	X
	
	

	
	
	Allison
	X
	
	

	Prop: Allison
Second: Cowey
	
	Blake H
	X
	
	

	
	
	Chell
	X
	
	

	
	
	Cowey
	X
	
	

	
	
	Ford
	X
	
	

	
	
	Irwin
	X
	
	



	Agenda Item
	Motion
	Cllr
	For
	Against
	Abstain

	18008(1)
	That consideration of this Agenda Item should be deferred until the PC’s Meeting in February 2018.
	Blake M
	X
	
	

	
	
	Allison
	X
	
	

	Prop: Blake M
Second: Cowey
	
	Blake H
	X
	
	

	
	
	Chell
	X
	
	

	
	
	Cowey
	X
	
	

	
	
	Ford
	X
	
	

	
	
	Irwin
	X
	
	




	Agenda Item
	Motion
	Cllr
	For
	Against
	Abstain

	18009
	That there should be no increase in the Precept.   
	Blake M
	X
	
	

	
	
	Allison
	X
	
	

	Prop: Cowey
Second: Chell
	
	Blake H
	X
	
	

	
	
	Chell
	X
	
	

	
	
	Cowey
	X
	
	

	
	
	Ford
	X
	
	

	
	
	Irwin
	X
	
	









	Agenda Item
	Motion
	Cllr
	For
	Against
	Abstain

	18012
	To approve for payment the cheques listed in the Minutes.
	Blake M
	X
	
	

	
	
	Allison
	X
	
	

	Prop: Ford
Second: Blake M.
	
	Blake H
	X
	
	

	
	
	Chell
	X
	
	

	
	
	Cowey
	X
	
	

	
	
	Ford
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	Irwin
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SIGNED: ………………………………. (CHAIRMAN)

DATED: …………………………………. 
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